


 

4. The current running definition used by HUD/KO for ’supportive housing’ 

Supported housing can be conceptualized and delivered in numerous ways, designed to meet 
different objectives, and established for people with different needs and at different stages of 
vulnerability  As a result, there are multiple and inconsistently used definitions of supported housing, 

  eferred to as supportive housing.  
 

   ra nor HUD has an official definition as yet, what is consistent in supported 
    coordination of affordable housing and support services, targeted towards 

people with complex and high levels of social and health needs.  
 
The definition that Kāinga Ora and HUD are using here is the ‘provision of publicly funded housing 
where the coordination of housing and other support services is essential to the wellbeing of the 
customer’. 
 
There are two important things to note about this definition: 
 

 The provision of housing is critical to the delivery of support services, and support services are 
critical to the successful sustained provision of housing i.e. supported housing customers need 
services to remain housed, and need housing to remain engaged in the receipt of services.  
 

 The coordination of housing and other needs is undertaken by someone other than the 
customer (but with customers’ needs in mind).  These customers may struggle to identify their 
own needs and/or coordinate the various services available to them. Supported housing is, by 
definition, for customers who are vulnerable and very high need.  By contrast, there are many 
customers in public housing who are able to engage in the services that they require without 
support or coordination by someone else. 
 

5. Is ‘supportive housing’ divorced from ‘Housing First’ in New Zealand i.e. are they two separate 
policy responses (if so; what qualifies an individual for Housing First but not ‘supportive 
housing’ and vice versa)? 

As described above, the term ‘supported housing’ covers a wide range of ways to support people 
within their home to improve outcomes. Housing First is a well - established way of supporting people 
experiencing homelessness into housing.  
 
The intention of Kāinga Ora for 139 Greys Ave has strong alignment with the Housing First model, 
however it provides 24/7 support service on site, which differs to the current Housing First approach. 
 

6. Is supportive housing state or privately run: who delivers the health response/component?  

The Greys Ave building is being developed and will be operated by Kāinga Ora. Our intention is for the 
delivery of the on-site support services to be led by a non- Government organisation provider, whilst 
leveraging existing social and health services accessed within the community. 
 
The information provided in this response is primarily about Supportive Housing as an individual 
housing model, as opposed to being information about the broader supported housing system in New 
Zealand, which includes Housing First, transitional and emergency housing, and public housing. 
 
Information about broader supported housing programmes currently in place is available on the HUD 
website at www.hud.govt.nz/community-and-public-housing/support-for-people-in-need/our-housing-
support-initiatives/. Should you have specific questions regarding these models, please contact HUD 
at oia_requests@hud.govt.nz.  
 
 






